MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

February 20, 2007

Chair Cynthia Carrow convened the meeting at 11:20 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Cynthia Carrow, Chair
	Janet B. Keim 

	Richard J. Manfredi, Vice Chair
	Curtis N. Kratz

	DeEtta A. Antoun
	Jack Lebeau, M.D., F.A.C.C.

	Jolene Chinchilli
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	David L. Strong

	Joyce A. Hatala
	Bruce M. Tetkoskie

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	Burt A. Waite

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Richard Manfredi made a motion to approve the minutes of the January 2007 meeting; Bernie Hoffnar seconded the motion.  Bernie asked that the minutes be revised to reflect his comments to the Secretary regarding re-mining.  He also asked Council about distributing copies of “Save Our Land, Save Our Town.”  Regarding the book, Cynthia asked Sue and Bernie to discuss further.  The minutes were approved with his revisions.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Chair Cynthia Carrow welcomed new member, Dr. Jack Lebeau.  Dr. Lebeau, who was appointed by the Governor to replace Scott Cannon, lives in Jenkintown, Montgomery County.  He is a licensed physician, a Fellow of the American College of Cardiology and teaches at Arcadia University in Glenside outside of Philadelphia.

Chair Carrow announced that she has been reappointed by the President Pro Tempore of the Senate.  In addition, Janet Keim and Dave Strong have been reappointed by the Speaker of the House and Pat Lupo has been reappointed by the Governor.

As a result of discussion at the January meeting, three ad hoc committees have been created:

· Mission Statement – This committee will review and offer recommendations to full Council on the current Mission Statement.  Gail Conner is the chair and the members are DeEtta Antoun, Walter Heine, Brian Hill, Bernie Hoffnar, Janet Keim and Margaret Urban.

· Title IV – As requested by Secretary McGinty, this committee is working with DEP, as well as the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board and the Water Resources Advisory Committee, to provide recommendations for obtaining public input on distribution of Title IV funds for mine reclamation projects.  Walter Heine is the chair and the members are Cynthia Carrow, Joyce Hatala, Brian Hill, Bernie Hoffnar, Dave Strong, Bruce Tetkoskie and Burt Waite.

· CAC/CNRAC – This workgroup is a joint effort by Council and the Conservation and Natural Resources Advisory Council to review the coordination between DEP and the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources as it relates to their grants programs.  Bernie Hoffnar is the chair and the members are Janet Keim, Curtis Kratz, Pat Lupo and Dave Strong.

Regarding the two vacant committee chair positions, both Gail Conner and Bernie Hoffnar volunteered to serve as chair for the Public Participation and Outreach Committee.  However, Bernie withdrew his name from consideration, so Gail accepted the position of chair for that committee.  The Administrative Oversight Committee chair position is still vacant.  Anyone interested in serving as chair for that committee should contact Cynthia Carrow or Sue Wilson.

A concern was raised at last month’s meeting regarding whether committee chairs should have term limits.  This issue, along with other operational matters, will be on the agenda for Council’s next strategic planning meeting, which is tentatively scheduled for April.

It was suggested that a showing of “An Inconvenient Truth” be arranged for Council.  Cynthia has volunteered to bring her DVD of the movie.  For those who are interested, Council staff will make arrangements to show the movie the morning before Council’s next meeting on March 21.  Also, Thad Stevens provided several articles and editorials on global warming that will be distributed to Council members. 

III.
OPEN TIME

Jeff Schmidt, director of the Pennsylvania Chapter of the Sierra Club, discussed his concerns with longwall mining permits and Act 54 (Bituminous Mine Subsidence and Land Conservation Act).  He feels that DEP issues longwall permits without sufficient consideration of the impacts.  To illustrate his point, he said he heard that the report on damage to the dam at Ryerson Station State Park would indicate that the cause was mining. Mr. Schmidt questions the “angle of draw” that DEP used when issuing that permit.  He added that the park’s Ronald J. Duke Lake, which had to be drained because of the damage, is the main recreation area in Greene County.  The Sierra Club wants DEP to modify its assumptions when issuing permits for longwall mining, and for Act 54 to reflect those modifications.  Mr. Schmidt would like Council to ask Scott Roberts, deputy secretary for Mineral Resources Management, about the Ryerson Station issue when Mr. Roberts addresses Council this afternoon.

IV.
SECRETARY’S REPORT


DEP Secretary Kathleen McGinty updated Council on the following issues:

· Budget and Priorities – DEP’s budget is flat again this year, although there will be more federal money for mine safety and a flood response initiative.  The department was hit with a complement reduction of 35.  However, the Secretary clarified that those 35 positions are not currently filled, and could be reinstated if the department demonstrates a need and availability of the resources to support them.  She said the department did not lose any filled positions because of their cost-saving practices over the last few years (training, travel, catering, etc.).  At this point, though, the Secretary said there’s no fat left to trim.  

· Energy Independence Initiative – The Secretary said the initiative has three objectives: (1) stabilize electricity rates by reducing demand and consumption, (2) reduce dependence on foreign fuel by developing and using our own, and (3) create an Energy Independence Fund that would be subsidized by an additional surcharge on household and industrial electrical bills; money in the fund would be used to invest in clean energy programs.

· Water/Wastewater Infrastructure Upgrades – DEP is working with a task force established by House Resolution 88 to study issues concerning sewage management and treatment at publicly owned treatment systems and facilities in the Commonwealth.  The Secretary added that money Pennsylvania receives from the federal Clean Water State Revolving Fund (CWSRF) has been cut in half over the last three years.  The CWSRF provides money to states for wastewater treatment projects, nonpoint source pollution control and watershed/estuary management.  The Secretary said legislation has been introduced to reinstate prior funding levels from the CWSRF to the states.

Richard Manfredi said the Secretary and regional directors should be given credit for their efforts to address the NPDES staffing/resources problem last year.  He also said that Council is available to offer assistance as the department deals with decreasing staff and resources.   The Secretary said the department would be looking at revising its fee structures and hopefully retrieving complement once it can show that they can support the positions.

Bernie Hoffnar said testimony and site visits during Council’s 2006 regional meeting in Indiana showed a need for more DEP staff in the field.  He told the Secretary he’s serving on a local group that’s interested in self-sufficient fuels, e.g., wood products.  He said the group has not had any luck trying to get DEP involved in their efforts. The Secretary asked Bernie to send her an email on this issue so she can followup.  

Thad Stevens said dairy farmers have reported that demand for corn for production of ethanol was pushing the price beyond the reach of the farmer needing feed for cows. The Secretary responded that the administration believes speculators are driving the price of corn above market, Thad told the Secretary he continues to wonder at the obvious distortions in the market produced by the continuous changes of focus; the interference of competing incentives and disincentives of government programs.  Joyce Hatala asked about research and development into other cellulosic sources for biofuels.  The Secretary said that funds are provided to farmers to switch crops.

V.
MINING AND RECLAMATION ADVISORY BOARD ELECTIONS

Chair Cynthia Carrow reported that Dave Strong and Burt Waite’s two-years terms on the MRAB expire this month.  They both are willing to continue to serve if re-elected.  Bernie Hoffnar has also added his name to the ballot.  Ballots were distributed and a vote was taken.  Dave and Burt were re-elected to serve two-year terms on MRAB.  Bernie was offered a position as MRAB alternate, but he declined.

VI.
ENVIRONMENTAL HEARING BOARD RULES COMMITTEE

Last September, Council re-appointed Tom Scott to another two-year term on the Environmental Hearing Board (EHB or Board) Rules Committee.  Tom has served as Council’s appointee since the Rules Committee was created 18 years ago.  Tom distributed the 2005-2006 EHB Annual Report and the Rules Committee’s January meeting minutes.  

The EHB is the statutorily established independent, quasi-judicial agency with statewide jurisdiction to hear certain environmental cases.  It was created by the Environmental Hearing Board Act of January 13, 1988.  The Board hears cases brought by citizens, corporations and organizations challenging actions of DEP.  DEP may also initiate certain types of legal actions before the Board.

The Rules Committee reviews and makes recommendations regarding procedural rules for matters brought before the EHB.  The committees consists of nine attorneys who are in good standing before the Bar of the Pennsylvania Supreme Court and have practiced before the Board for a minimum of three years, or who have comparable experience.

Tom said that cases go through the Board very smoothly and are rarely delayed.  He also commented that the number of appeals has been declining over the past three years.  The Rules Committee has undergone some procedural changes, e.g., voting is now allowed via teleconference.  Tom said the committee is sensitive to the average citizen and strives to ensure that the rules are clear and understandable.

Janet Keim commented that most citizens have problems with filing motions for discovery because it’s a very complicated procedure.  In many cases, she said a lawyer is preferred, but most people can’t afford one.  She feels the requirement for a lawyer restricts public participation.  Tom recognizes this is a real problem, with the process being what it is.  He agreed with Janet that perhaps the EHB should consider a panel of attorneys to be available for the public.

Gail Conner asked if Tom worked on any cases involving the city of Chester.  She said Chester is the only Pennsylvania city to have litigation heard before the Supreme Court.  Tom said he was not familiar with that case.

Tom added that the EHB was the first tribunal to provide website access and electronic filing.

VII.
MINERAL RESOURCE UPDATE

Scott Roberts, deputy secretary for Mineral Resources Management, updated Council on the following issues:

· The PA Coal Association and the United Mine Workers Association reached agreement on a proposal regarding recommendations for a comprehensive mine safety package.  The changes are in response to the Quecreek accident.  DEP will be reviewing the proposal.

· Two bills have been proposed regarding coalbed methane, i.e., landowner rights vs. mineral owner rights.

· The Title IV, Abandoned Mine Lands Fund, has been reauthorized until 2021.  The new allocation formula is based on historic production, which benefits Eastern states such as Pennsylvania – 36% of the fees collected will be distributed to the Commonwealth.  In all, Pennsylvania expects to receive $1.4 billion over the next 15 years.  The level of funding will increase over the years, allowing DEP the opportunity for planning and public participation.  

Mr. Roberts is working with Council’s Title IV Workgroup on the public participation plan, which would involve public meetings, roundtables and focus groups.  He listed some proposed sites for public meetings:  Scranton/Wilkes-Barre, Frackville/Pottsville, Broadtop, Somerset/Johnstown, Clearfield/Dubois, Butler/Clarion, and Washington/Uniontown.  He suggested that members of Council and the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board serve as neutral, third-party moderators.  He said local legislators have indicated they want to attend these public meetings.  Mr. Roberts offered several possible discussion points for the public meetings, such as how the set-aside money would impact other projects and whether acid mine drainage should be treated in all the tributaries or just the Ohio and Susquehanna.  He also said the department wants public input on the capital component:  money to build treatment facilities, money for operation/maintenance, and money to replace old facilities.  Mr. Roberts added that the department would prepare a comment-response document after the meetings, and the Comprehensive Plan on Abandoned Mine Reclamation would have to be revised. 

Bruce Tetkoskie suggested that information on the AML program and funding be distributed to the public prior to the meetings to give people ample time to read and understand the issues.

In response to a question from Joyce Hatala, Mr. Roberts said DEP would use different strategies throughout the state because each region has its own unique issues, e.g., culm banks in Scranton, high walls and drainage in the western coal regions.

Richard Manfredi asked if DEP conducts public outreach in high schools for the “Stay Out, Stay Alive” Program.  Mr. Roberts said the department provides outreach to schools where students have been involved in accidents in abandoned mines or quarries.  He added that the average age and gender of abandoned mine accident victims is an 18-30 year-old male.  He said the Game Commission and the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources (DCNR) also distribute information because of All Terrain Vehicle use.

Walter Heine asked if Title IV money could be used for noncoal remediation and DEP’s timetable.  Mr. Roberts said Title IV money couldn’t be used on noncoal remediation.  Although the department has some breathing room until the Title IV funding begins, he said DEP wants to proceed relatively quickly, especially with the public meetings.

In response to a question from Jack Lebeau, Mr. Roberts said priority 1 sites are where accidents have happened, and priority 2 sites are where accidents are waiting to happen.

Bernie asked about re-mining.  Mr. Roberts said the AML reauthorization bill requires the federal Office of Surface Mining (OSM) to develop re-mining regulations.

Mr. Roberts mentioned that there would be a conference this summer about harvesting metals, energy and water when treating acid mine drainage.

Concerning collection of fees, Mr. Roberts said states have to submit quarterly production numbers to OSM.

Cynthia Carrow asked about the report on the dam at Ryerson Station State Park, which Jeff Schmidt discussed earlier in the meeting.  Mr. Roberts said he just heard about the Gannett Fleming report, but he hasn’t seen it.  He said DEP has been working with Gannett Fleming and DCNR, but they haven’t been sharing much of the data.

VIII.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf provided the following updates:

· The Department of Conservation and Natural Resources (DCNR) has a flat budget, although there was a boost in operational money for state parks.  The additional money for state parks replaces funding that had been withheld several years ago.

· CNRAC has established its priorities for the upcoming year:  (1) Connect citizens with the outdoors; (2) Review and make recommendations to DCNR on the grant program that provides funding for the design and maintenance of trails; and (3) Improve coordination between DCNR and DEP regarding the Rivers Conservation Grants Program, which provides money and technical assistance to local groups for planning, rivers registry, implementation, development and land acquisition.  Kurt said there are currently 111 river conservation plans, which cover 58% of the state.  These plans have identified what work needs to be done, which would be useful to DEP as it identifies projects for Title IV funding.  In response to a comment from Bruce Tetkoskie, Kurt said it’s possible that the two councils would also work together on energy issues.

· The state parks are looking into the concept of nature inns, which are similar to a bed and breakfast.  The inns would offer more amenities than current accommodations at the state parks and would blend in with the natural environment.  Kurt said the idea of the nature inns was prompted by the increased use of the state park’s modern cabins, which offer electric heat and indoor plumbing, over the more rustic cabins and campgrounds.  The state parks could operate the inns, but contract out for the food.  DCNR is looking into what impact the inns would have on local businesses.  When asked by Cynthia Carrow, Kurt said that Bald Eagle State Park in Centre County is being considered for the first inn.

Kurt and DeEtta Antoun discussed current programs in the private sector that are connecting youth with the outdoors.

Curtis Kratz is very supportive of coordination between DEP and DCNR and cutting back on the duplication of efforts, but he asked Kurt who would take the lead in this endeavor.  Kurt said that CNRAC would make the recommendation to DCNR, and also his council and CAC have two workgroups that will be actively tracking this initiative.

IX.
2007 REGIONAL MEETING

Council selected Broad Top Township in Bedford County as the location for this year’s regional meeting.  The accommodations and public meetings will most likely be in Breezewood, and will take place the third week in October.  Council staff will poll members on available dates.

X.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Administrative Oversight (Chair: Vacant) – Former Chair Richard Manfredi appealed for a volunteer to chair this committee.  He said this committee touches on all aspects of DEP, e.g., budget, complement, policy, finance, etc.  He added that it’s a very critical time for the department -- in light of the budget, staffing concerns, fee restructuring, etc. -- and Council needs to stay on top of these issues.

Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – At this morning’s meeting, the Environmental Quality Board approved the proposed rulemaking for the Clean Air Interstate Rule and the final rulemaking for the Nonattainment New Source Review.  The February 8 meeting of the Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee (AQTAC) was cancelled; the next AQTAC meeting is March 28.  The Senate Environmental Resources and Energy Committee sent a letter to DEP regarding the final mercury emission reduction regulation, which the committee was reviewing.  The letter stated that there is “not a desire from the Administration to reach an acceptable compromise at this time.”  The letter further stated that disapproving the regulation would be “unproductive,” so the final mercury regulation was “deemed approved” on February 10.  The committee intends to introduce legislation that will require a 90% mercury emission reduction from each electric generating unit (EGU) in the Commonwealth; establish a 2015 compliance deadline; and permit EGUs to utilize the federal allowance trading program once they achieve a 90% mercury emission reduction. 

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – The February 14 meeting of the Solid Waste Advisory Committee was canceled due to weather.    

Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – The committee met with Lisa Daniels, from the DEP Office of Water Management, to discuss emerging contaminants, which are unregulated contaminants in waterways.  Lisa said that Deputy Secretary for Water Management Cathy Myers has been proactive with this issue and formed a workgroup of central and field staff about a year ago to gather information.  Integrated Projects will be actively tracking this issue.  Burt Waite made a motion to send a letter to DEP in support of their proactive stance on this issue and to encourage them to continue with their efforts.  Bernie Hoffnar seconded the motion.  The motion was passed.

Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Gail Conner) – The electronic version of the Conservation Directory has been upgraded so that organizations can now submit and revise their own information.

Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – The REAP (Resource Enhancement and Protection) bill, which did not make it through the last legislative session, is going to be re-introduced, with minimal changes.  Burt said the committee should take a position on this issue.  Although it’s expensive, Burt feels that REAP is the best way to meet the goals in the Chesapeake Bay strategy.  DEP will be at Council’s March meeting to discuss nutrient trading and progress of the State Water Plan.  Bernie Hoffnar is interested in 537 (Sewage Facilities Act) planning, specifically concerning operation and maintenance.  Richard Manfredi said the department is currently working on changes to 537.  Bernie feels that Council should interject before anything is finalized.  Janet Keim said the department is streamlining the 537 permit process and Council should get information on this.  Richard asked if the department is addressing the private petition provision of Act 537.  Bernie Hoffnar asked what guarantees that modifications at newly sited facilities are properly maintained.  Sue Wilson will get more information about this from DEP.

Mission Statement Ad Hoc Workgroup (Chair:  Gail Conner) – DEP will provide a facilitator for the workgroup’s meeting, which is not yet scheduled.

Title IV Ad Hoc Workgroup (Chair:  Walter Heine) – Walter will be contacting Scott Roberts to further discuss the public outreach plan.  Dave Strong feels that the workgroup should be involved in developing the information that will be presented at the outreach meetings and distributed to the public.

XI.
NEW BUSINESS
Thad Stevens asked about the parameters for Growing Greener 2 funding.  He read in the newspaper that a movie theatre is being built in Williamsport with GG2 money.  He would like Council to check on this.  Also, after two and a half months, Thad received a response to his NPDES permit.  However, the letter said his permit was “acknowledged,” not “approved” or “disapproved,” and he feels this is an example of bad communication.  Bernie Hoffnar mentioned that EQB’s reports and minutes should reflect whether any action was taken after a presentation, not just indicate that a presentation was made. 

-
-
-

Burt Waite made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Richard Manfredi seconded the motion.  Chair Cynthia Carrow adjourned the meeting at 2:43 p.m.

Notice of the February meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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